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Meeting Minutes for December 13, 2023, at 6:30 PM,  

This public meeting notice is being held in accordance with the provision of  MGL Chapter 30A, Section 20B, in meeting room #4 at the Carver 

Town Hall 

This meeting is being videotaped and rebroadcast by Area 58 TV. 

 

Attendees:  Johanna Leighton, Chair, Savery Moore, Vice Chair; Pat Meagher, Treasurer; Roger Noblett, Member; James Elliman, Member  
 
 

Also in attendance:   Gregg Corbo, KPLaw 
 

Absent:   
 

Meeting opened by Ms. Leighton at 6:31 PM 
 

 

Discussion and possible vote(s): 

 

• Open Meeting Law Complaint – discussion and possible vote concerning Open Meeting Law Complaint filed by Robert Belbin on 

December 4, 2023 

 

Ms. Leighton - Mr. Gregg Corbo, Town Counsel, is here with us tonight.  There are two Open Meeting Law violations.   

 

For the Open Meeting Law complaint document, Attorney Corbo satisfied the first complaint which was sent into the Attorney General’s office.  He 

requested a review of the Open Meeting Law complaint.   He previously discussed this matter with  Mr. Moore and he approved Letter.  After 

reviewing the recording of the meeting, Attorney Corbo did not believe that the RDA voted to hire Ms. Clarke as a Consultant.  I believe that the 

RDA only voted to invite her to submit a resume.   The vote was to ask Ms. Sharon Clarke, former Chair of the RDA, to submit a resume for the 

purpose of becoming  the  Consultant for the RDA.   

This would primarily be for the Urban Renewal Plan for the North Carver Site, but also on a number of smaller items that she was involved in her 

prior role with the RDA that are still open.   There is a third paragraph, that references myself, Johanna Leighton.   

 

Complaint, Paragraph 3:  

In an email that you sent on 8/3/23, you informed Attorney O’Donnell that the RDA voted to hire Ms. Clarke.  This email contradicts the explanation 

that was provided to the Attorney General and is not consistent with a vote that was taken. 

 

 Attorney Corbo’s reply - In any event, at its meeting on September 5, 2023, the RDA made it clear that it did not vote to hire Ms. Clarke and it 

approved the issuance of an RFQ for Consultants.   

 

Attorney Corbo’s email: In regard to the hiring of  Ms. Clarke on your agenda for 12/5, did the RDA vote to hire her at that meeting?  Due to the 

confusion that this new complaint is going to cause, I recommend that I meet with the RDA so that we can discuss the matter and you can authorize 

me to respond.  Please let me know when your next meeting is. 

 

Ms. Leighton – Attorney Corbo stated that the vote to hire Ms. Clarke was contradictory.  I will admit that the grammar was incorrect.  However,  I 

need you to watch the video again to see how I conjected that all together to make this all understandable.  

Approved 2/20/24 

4-0 
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Attorney Corbo – 

 

I am Town Counsel for the Town of Carver and the Carver Redevelopment Authority.  That was a good summary.  I sent that email to you, before we 

spoke.  Once we spoke and you explained what you meant, now that I read it, it seems much clearer to me, but I can also see how it could be 

misconstrued.   

 

What this all evolves around is that back in August, you had an agenda item that indicated that you were going to discuss the possibility of hiring a 

consultant.  That meeting led to an Open Meeting Law Complaint alleging that your meeting notice was not specific enough to warn the public as to 

what the nature of your discussion was going to be.  The requirements of the law in the Attorney General’s regulations are that the meeting notice has 

to have enough detail  in it that a reasonable person can look at this notice and have an understanding of what you are going to discuss.  In the context 

of hiring contractors or employees, the Attorney General has advised that if you are going to discuss the hiring of a specific party, you should 

disclose that in the meeting notice so that if people are interested in that particular party, they can decide whether or not to attend.  During that 

August meeting, there was a discussion, generally speaking, about whether or not you should hire a consultant with respect to the Rte. 44 

Development and other complicated projects that you were going to have.  Ms. Sharon Clarke, was present, participated in some conversation and 

was invited to submit a resume.  My interpretation of what occurred at that meeting was that you were having a general discussion concerning the 

hiring of a consultant, Ms. Clarke was here.  She was invited but it was made very clear that every member of the public was invited to submit a 

resume for that position.  That was further reinforced at your next meeting in September where you not only explained what the purpose of the earlier 

meeting was but you then went on to discuss the request for qualifications that you were going to issue and again invited members of the public to 

apply.  Request for Qualifications was posted on the Town website.  It was clear to me that, at that August meeting, the board was not going into that 

meeting intending to discuss hiring a specific individual but rather that you were intending to discuss the hiring of consultants, generally.  I responded 

to the complaint in that manner.   

 

Subsequent to that, I was not privy to this, but I guess there was a public records request.  As part of that response, several emails between the Chair 

and Attorney O’Donnell were disclosed as part of that request.  One of those emails contained a summary  of what happened at the August Meeting. 

 

“Our committee voted to hire a Consultant and Sharon was present/asked/accepted/is sending in a resume”  As a result of this,  the complainant now 

filed a second complaint stating that our response to the first complaint was dishonest and that this email, in fact, was evidence of the fact that you 

hired Ms. Clarke as an expert, at that prior meeting.  After hearing the Chairs explanation, it is clear that this sentence was to convey two different 

thoughts.  1. You voted to hire a consultant. 2.  Sharon was present and asked to submit a resume.  Both are true.  It is my position that nothing has 

happened to change our original position, that the meeting agenda for the August meeting was sufficiently detailed.  With your approval I will submit 

a response to the Attorney General, to that affect.   

 

There is a second aspect to this complaint that does raise an issue.  When the chair sent those two emails to Attorney O’Donnell, she also copied a 

quorum of the Board.  It is clear she is doing that for informational purposes.  She did not ask questions nor ask or receive a response.  However, the 

Attorney General has interpreted the Open Meeting Law that any time a member of a body with their own original thoughts and they copy those 

thoughts to a quorum of the Board, that constitutes a deliberation subject to the Open Meeting Law.  In that respect, it is my opinion, that it was an 

error to copy a quorum of the Board on those email messages.  In the future, if you are going to communicate with Attorney O’Donnell or myself, it 

should be from only one member and if you want the other members to be aware of those communications you would have to address them at public 

meeting of the Board.  The Attorney General office has addressed situations like this; they happen all the time, they are a very easy and common 

mistake to make.  The way you rectify such a mistake is to disclose the emails to the public.  In this case, that has already been done.  They are part of 

a response to a public records request; they are attached to the complaint that you are discussing today.  I recommend that the complaint be attached 

to the minutes of this meeting.  In my opinion that would fully disclose any issues that arose as a result of those emails.   

 

Mr. Noblett – Ms. Leighton distributed a copy of “Reasons for convening Executive Sessions” previously.    I reference to #8.  In essence, could we 

have had those discussions in an open meeting and be allowed to discuss her qualifications as she would pass a preliminary screening so that her 

documents and her qualifications could be reviewed.  Attorney Corbo – That provision has a very limited application.  When a public body is going 

through a hiring process, they could create a separate screening committee for the purposes of vetting the applicants.  That separate committee can 

meet in Executive Session.  The reasoning for that is that an applicant may not want to disclose that they are applying for this job to his/her current 

employer.  They still have to post notice of the fact that they are meeting in Executive Session.  Once they have a finalist list, to the hiring authority, 

then those names become public and the hiring authority conducts the interviews and further decision making in public session.   
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Mr. Noblett – I understand that, but the last sentence, “This clause should not apply to any meeting for applicants that have passed a prior preliminary 

screening.   She had already been the Chair for many years  we would be able to discuss openly those kinds of topics.  Mr. Belbin indicated that we 

were discussing things and making decision.  Anyone would do that in Executive Session but we would do in a public meeting and not violate 

anything.   Attorney Corbo – The issue is not whether you could have this discussion.  It was an appropriate conversation.  The issue is that the 

meeting notice should have said “interview with potential consultant, Sharon Clarke.”  Instead, the notice was very broad.  My review of that meeting 

indicates that you did have a very broad discussion.  Nothing in that meeting indicated an intent on the part of this Board to only talk about a specific 

person.  Mr. Noblett – I just seemed like a normal flow of conversation that is appropriate in a public meeting.  Attorney Corbo - Your subsequent 

meetings really bare that out.  The following meeting, you discussed the RFQ; this was also on the agenda for several other meetings.  It’s not that 

you couldn’t talk about it in open session; it is that you didn’t disclose any specific people.  Mr. Moore – I don’t know that we knew any specific 

people at the time this agenda was written.  You have this line to walk; you can’t print everything that will be discussed in a meeting.  In my opinion 

it was a very broad discussion.  Ms. Clarke was here.  Her qualifications were discussed and did have some input on the need for a consultant.   

 

Mr. Noblett – When reading a post by Mr. Belbin in CHC,  “speaking of the RDA, they are being investigated by the AGO for filing a response that 

contains lies”   He’s making this post, relying on his complaint, as the basis to stand on and shout out to the public.  He is misleading everyone else 

who is reading this and it is detrimental to our organization. He should be held accountable for that statement.  He also spoke about how bad the 

elected officials are with no basis.  This hurts the Town.  He should be held accountable.  Attorney Corbo – There is very little accountability for 

things posted on social media.  With the First Amendment, people have a right to say what they want to say.   I know it is difficult; you need to just 

ignore the noise and do your job.  Yes, you are being investigated on a claim that is based on false allegations.   I am going to defend you in that 

complaint so that the Attorney General sees what actually happened.  A decision will be rendered accordingly.  Your meetings are recorded;  anyone 

who wants to see what happened at that meeting can see the recordings. 

 

Mr. Meagher – I have dealt with the Open Meeting Law for many years.  You mentioned the “reasonable person concept”  but that should hold on 

both sides.  The person doing this is not a reasonable person and has spent years doing this,  going over every little thing.  He has cost the Town 10’s 

of thousands of dollars There has never been a significant issue or a situation where a Board has, with intent, tried to circumvent the Open Meeting 

Law.  He does this will all the Boards; what is his end game?  What has been the betterment of all these complaints?  Mr. Noblett – This is an 

example of slander being raised to harassment.  Maybe there is a case to be made for that.   

 

Ms. Leighton – He stated in the Open Meeting Law Complaint that the “RDA conspired”, that is heavy word.  He wants investigation into illegal 

actions, criminal charges, fines. “This type of fraud and corruption in any government should not be allowed in those part of the actions must be held 

accountable.”  Those are pretty strong words.  What is our recourse?  We want to stop this.  All he should have done, if he has a problem with Sharon 

Clarke, he should come to a meeting and let us know how he feels.  He doesn’t, he hides behind Social Media.  Based on what he says, what is our 

recourse.  Mr. Moore – Our recourse is what we are doing right now and sending a response to the Attorney General’s office.   We know that we have 

done everything the right way. We still have not voted; we didn’t vote on 12/5/23,  what is our next steps?  Should we wait until a decision?  Mr. 

Belbin does not have a good track record with filing these complaints.  We need to let the courts and Attorney General office do their due diligence.  I 

think it’s clear that we didn’t conspire. We were learning the rules of engagement with the Consultant as we were going and learning new things that 

we needed to do, including posting  the RFQ, giving a timeline for qualifications; adhering to that timeline, posting an agenda for a vote on 12/5 and 

then tabling that vote until our meeting with Attorney Corbo today. Is there anything else we should do?  Attorney Corbo – I understand your 

frustration; the reality is that when you sit where you are, you have to be able to withstand a certain amount of criticism and comments being made 

that may or may not be true.  People have a right to criticize their government.  This does cost a lot of money and takes away time you could be doing 

other important work.  With my experience with the Attorney General office, they are not looking to punish public officials who are acting in good 

faith.  This is a very complicated law; they look at their role as being educators.  With respect to the emails, it was a mistake to copy the other 

members of the Board but we are here to fix that.  Mr. Elliman – If we think we are acting in good faith do we have to respond to this individual 

every time?  Attorney Corbo – It’s not your option, if a complaint is filed,  the law requires that you respond.  Mr. Meagher – We are just a bunch of 

people who volunteer our time and want the Town to be a better place.   I agree with Ms. Leighton, if someone has an issue, they should come into a 

meeting and discuss it.   

 

Ms. Leighton – On the email that I am sending an email now  it says,  “Confidential, not a public document Attorney/Client Privilege”.  Had that 

been on my email, I am thinking that these emails should have had a second opinion.  Why didn’t the Recordkeeper get a second opinion?  That 

needs to be fixed.  I believe that Bob Belbin knew Kathleen was our attorney and he sent it in anyway.  What was Bob’s criteria when he made that 

request?  The Records Keeper had to reach out to Mr. Neely for this request because it’s on a different server.  What was his procedure?  Was it 
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followed correctly? The Records Keeper should have obtained a second opinion before sending these emails out.   They missed the second step.  I 

don’t know if Bob Belbin still has an email in this Town.  If he does, he should not; he doesn’t deserve it.  He serves on other committees in our 

Town;  can he get access to the website; can he edit anything?  We need to look at some things in regard to Mr. Belbin as well as the entire Record 

Keeping procedure.   I am not satisfied and I will be filing a complaint.  Attorney Corbo – I do understand your frustration.  This is not the 

appropriate forum to resolve some of those issues.  I will work with Town Administration on a procedure for records requests.  I have also 

recommended to you that if you are going to have communications with counsel, that you label them as such so that people who are reviewing 

records request are aware.  In this particular case, to someone that didn’t know, there is no real indication on there that you were communicating with 

counsel.   The public records law does exempt from disclosure any communication that are protected by the attorney/client privilege.   Any 

communication that you have with your attorney that is intended to be confidential, is not subject to disclosure under the public records law.  

 

Mr. Moore – In full disclosure, when Ms. Leighton sent the email in July; she had only been Chair for 3 weeks.  The predecessor was not even 

available to hand over the reins.  Attorney Corbo – My job is not to cast blame on anyone here.  You are volunteers, acting in good faith.  My goal is 

to teach you what the law is.   

 

Ms. Leighton – At the very end, he asked for draft minutes.  Why do we allow unapproved minutes to be given?  Mr. Meagher – Is a draft a public 

record?  Attorney Corbo – The Supervisor of public records takes the position that draft minutes are public records until they are voted and approved.  

Once they are voted on and approved, the approved minutes now become which then become the official record of the minutes and the draft can be 

discarded.    The draft minutes need to be very clearly marked as “draft” minutes.  Mr. Moore – What constitutes the draft minutes being ready?  

Attorney Corbo – There is a chain of events.  Once the draft minutes are recorded, they are public record.  Mr. Moore – So at the end of tonight’s 

meeting, those minutes are public record?   Attorney Corbo – Yes.  Once the draft minutes are created and exist in the files of the Town, then those 

notes and recordings can be deleted and the draft minutes become the record.  Once the draft minutes come to the Board and they are approved, the 

draft minutes can be discarded and the approved minutes become the final minutes become the official record of the meeting.   The definition of 

public record is ”any record made or received by a public official”.  Mr. Meagher – I know that Boards or Committees have approved minutes but not 

release them?  Attorney Corbo – Only in Executive Session minutes, they do not have to be released until the Executive Session purpose has expired.    

 

Ms. Leighton – Years ago, the Planning Director disseminated a package that included everything for a meeting.  Now, we are electronic.  Once the 

agenda is prepared, as the Chair, could I pull together all  the items pertinent to the agenda and send it electronically to the Board?  Would it have to 

be sent individually or could I send it to the Board?   Attorney Corbo – You can send materials that will be discussed at the meeting as long as you 

don’t add your commentary to that.  Many boards will actually post that packet online.  Mr. Meagher – As members no one can comment back.   Mr. 

Moore – What if this email was sent individually?  Attorney Corbo – It would still be a violation as it contains her thoughts. 

 

Motion to acknowledge receipt of Open Meeting Law complaint dated 12/4/23 and authorize Town Council to respond on our behalf: Mr. 

Moore 
Second: Mr. Noblett 

Approved: Unanimous (5-0) 

 

 

Mr. Moore – Would it be counsel’s recommendation to delay this as we are not in any rush?  Attorney Corbo – That is up to you.  The existence of 

these complaints doesn’t have any bearing on your decision making.  Mr. Moore - What is the general timeline on these issues?  Attorney Corbo – It 

could be months.  You could put this on your agenda for your next meeting to decide how you want to proceed, that would be fine.  

 

Next meeting:  

 

Our next meeting will be held on January 9, 2024 

 

 

Adjournment: 

 

Motion to adjourn at 7:20PM: Mr. Moore 

Second: Mr. Meagher 
Approved: Unanimous (5-0) 
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Exhibit(s) 

A:  Open Meeting Law Complaint 

B: “Reasons for Convening Executive Session” 
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